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Statement of intent 

The King Edmund School believes that a consistent school uniform policy is vital to promote 

the ethos of the school and provide a sense of belonging and identity for all pupils, regardless 

of their protected characteristics or socio-economic circumstances.  

This policy lays out the measures the school has taken to ensure a consistent, fair and 

inclusive uniform policy, and to implement a uniform that reflects the needs of all pupils, and 

is affordable and the best value for money for the school and pupils’ families.  

We believe that pupils learn most effectively and achieve their best outcomes when they are 

comfortable, able to be themselves, and dressed in such a way that sets an appropriate tone 

for education. 

 



 

1. Legal framework 

This policy has due regard to all relevant legislation including, but not limited to, the following:  

 Education and Inspections Act 2006  

 Education Act 2011 

 Human Rights Act 1998 

 Equality Act 2010 

 The UK General Data Protection Regulation (UK GDPR) 

 Data Protection Act 2018  

 Education (Guidance about Costs of School Uniforms) Act 2021  

This policy has due regard to all relevant guidance including, but not limited to, the following:  

 DfE (2021) ‘Cost of school uniforms’ 

 DfE (2021) ‘School Admissions Code’  

 DfE (2021) ‘School uniforms’  

This policy operates in conjunction with the following school policies: 

 Complaints Policy  

 Behaviour Policy  

2. Roles and responsibilities  

The governing board is responsible for:  

 Establishing, in consultation with the headteacher and school community, a practical 

and smart school uniform that accurately reflects the school’s vision and values.  

 Ensuring that the school’s uniform is accessible and inclusive, and does not 

disadvantage any pupil by virtue of their protected characteristics or socio-economic 

status. 

 Listening to the opinions and wishes of parents, pupils and the wider school community 

regarding changes to the school’s uniform.  

 Ensuring that the school’s uniform is accessible and affordable.  

 Ensuring compliance with the DfE’s ‘Cost of school uniforms’ guidance. 

The headteacher is responsible for: 

 Enforcing the school’s uniform on a day-to-day basis.  

 Ensuring that teachers understand this policy and what to do if a pupil is in breach of 

the policy.  

 Listening to the opinions and wishes of the school community in regard to the school’s 

uniform and making appropriate recommendations to the governing board.  

Staff members are responsible for:  

 Ensuring that pupils dress in accordance with this policy at all times.  

 Disciplining pupils who are in breach of this policy.  

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/cost-of-school-uniforms/cost-of-school-uniforms


 

 Ensuring that pupils understand why having a consistent and practical school uniform 

is important.  

Parents are responsible for:  

 Providing their children with the correct school uniform as detailed in this policy.  

 Ensuring that their child’s uniform is clean, presentable and the correct size.  

Pupils are responsible for:  

 Wearing the correct uniform at all times. 

 Looking after their uniform appropriately.  

 Understanding and respecting why a school uniform is important to the school.  

3. Cost principles  

The school is committed to ensuring that its school uniform is affordable and accessible to all 

pupils, and does not place an unreasonable financial burden on parents.  

In accordance with the ‘School Admissions Code’, the headteacher will ensure that the 

school’s uniform policy does not discourage parents from applying for a place for their child.  

The school will assess the overall cost implications of its uniform policy regularly, including 

prior to making any changes to the school uniform. When evaluating whether costs are 

reasonable and proportionate, the school will take into account the opinions and situations of: 

 Economically disadvantaged parents. 

 Parents with multiple children who are, or will be in the future, pupils at the school. 

 Parents of younger children, as they are likely to grow quickly and require new sets of 

uniform more frequently. 

 Parents of pupils with protected characteristics that may impact their ability to access 

the uniform due to costs. 

 LAC and PLAC. 

The school will evaluate the cost of its uniform based on the overall collection of uniform items 

that parents would need to purchase for a pupil, rather than on the cost effectiveness of 

individual items; this will include consideration of the fact that parents will need to purchase 

multiples of certain items, e.g. shirts and socks, to ensure their child can come to school in 

clean uniform every day.  

The school keeps variations in school uniform for different groups of pupils, e.g. year group-

specific items or house colours, to a minimum where possible to ensure that pupils can get 

the most wear out of their uniform possible and that parents can pass some items down to 

younger siblings. 

The school keeps branded uniform items to a minimal level that is reasonable for all members 

of the school community. The school defines a branded uniform item as any item of clothing 

that cannot be purchased at a range of retailers, including by virtue of logos, colours, design 

and fabrics.  



 

The school is committed to meeting the DfE’s recommendations on costs and value for money. 

Every care is taken to ensure that uniform is affordable for all current and prospective pupils, 

and that the best value for money is secured through reputable suppliers. 

The school works with multiple suppliers to obtain the best value for money possible. Any 

savings negotiated are passed to parents where possible and does not enter into exclusive 

single supplier contracts or cash-back arrangements. More information on supplier processes 

can be found in the ‘School uniform supplier’ section of this policy. 

The school will not amend uniform requirements regularly and will take the views of parents 

and pupils into account when considering any changes to school uniforms.  

4. Equality principles 

The school takes its legal obligation to avoid discriminating against any protected 

characteristic unlawfully very seriously, and aims to ensure that the uniform policy is as 

inclusive as possible so that all pupils are supported to access a school uniform which is 

comfortable, suitable for their needs, and reflects who they are.  

The school ensures that pupils who are required to follow certain dress requirements, e.g. by 

virtue of their membership of a particular religious or cultural group, are afforded flexibility to 

allow them to wear a uniform that adheres to their requirements as far as possible. The school 

will consider requests for amendments to the uniform for these purposes; however it will 

ensure that the needs and rights of individual pupils are weighed against the needs of the 

entire school community and any relevant health and safety concerns. 

5. Complaints and challenges  

The school endeavours to resolve all uniform complaints and challenges locally and informally, 

in accordance with the school’s Complaints Policy.  

6. School uniform supplier  

Our current school uniform suppliers are: 

 Danimac (Trading as Danielles) 

Unit B, Claydons Lane, Rayleigh, Essex SS6 7UP 

Tel: 01268 967542 

 

 Crawlers School Uniform 

361 Hamstel Road, Southend on Sea, Essex  SS2 4LE 

Tel: 01702 601274 

 

The school will review new uniform each December. Where the school is proposing to 

change suppliers, it will reach out to suppliers by February in the determination year.   

 

 

 



 

7. Uniform assistance  

The school supports vulnerable families in meeting the costs of uniform. The budget for school 

uniform assistance comes from pupil premium funds. 

To claim school uniform assistance, parents should be eligible for FSM or Pupil Premium. 

The school holds second-hand school uniforms in the Pre-Loved Shop on the school site for 

parents to access; the shop is open each Thursday from 2.00-3.00 p.m. Parents are invited to 

donate their child’s uniform when they no longer need it. 

8. Non-compliance  

Staff members are permitted to discipline pupils for breaching this policy, in accordance with 

the school’s Behaviour Policy. 

The headteacher, or a person authorised by the headteacher, is permitted to ask a pupil to 

briefly go home to remedy breaches to the school’s uniform.  

When deciding whether to allow a pupil to return home, the school considers the pupil’s age 

and vulnerability, the length of time it will take, and the availability of the pupil’s parents.  

Where a pupil has been sent home to rectify uniform breaches, the absence is recorded as 

‘authorised’.  

If a pupil repeatedly breaches uniform rules, or takes longer than necessary to rectify the 

absence, the absence is counted as ‘unauthorised’.  

Parents will be notified in all cases. 

9. School uniform  

Clothing 

The school uniform is as follows:  

Item 
Optional 

or 
required 

Branding How to acquire 
Cost per item 
from school 

supplier 

Regular school uniform 

Blazer with 
embroidered 
badge 

Required 
School logo on 
right-hand side  

Available from school 
supplier and second 
hand from pre-loved 
shop (dependent on 
donations) 

From £24.99 - 
£29.99 depending 

on size and 
supplier 

White shirt or 
blouse 

Required No branding 

Available from school 
supplier, second hand 
pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and 
available from regular 
retailers.  

 



 

Black trousers or 
kilt with logo 

Required 
KES Tartan for 
kilt 

Kilt available from 
school supplier and 
second hand from 
school pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and trousers 
available from school 
supplier and regular 
retailers. 

Kilt from £26.99-
£33.00 depending 

on size and 
supplier 

Black V neck 
jumper with logo 
or plain black V 
neck jumper 
 

Optional 
Crown logo on 
black jumper 

Logo jumper available 
from school supplier, 
second hand pre-loved 
shop (dependent on 
donations) and plain 
black jumper available 
from regular retailers. 

Logo jumper from 
£13.99 - £16.66 
depending on 

size and supplier 

Clip on school tie Required 
Different design 
denotes each 
year group 

Available from school 
supplier and second 
hand from school pre-
loved shop (dependent 
on donations) 

£5.00 - £5.10 
depending on 

supplier 

PE kit 

White t-shirt with 
logo 

Required Printed logo 

Available from school 
supplier and second 
hand from pre-loved 
shop (dependent on 
donations) 

£4.99 - £5.99 
depending on 

size and supplier 

Plain black shorts 
(mid-thigh length) 
OR KES black 
and green shorts 
OR KES black 
and green skort 

Required 
but choice 
available  

School colours on 
KES shorts and 
skort or no 
branding on black 
shorts 

KES shorts and skort 
available from school 
supplier, second hand 
pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and plain 
black shorts available 
from regular retailers 

KES shorts  from 
£7.99 - £9.99 
depending on 

size  
KES skort  from 
£12.00 - £14.00 
depending on 

size 

 
 
Green rugby shirt 
with logo 

 
 
Required  

 
 
Printed logo 

 
Available from school 
supplier and second 
hand from pre-loved 
shop (dependent on 
donations) 

 
 

£21.95 - £23.99 
depending on 

size and supplier 

Black / Green 
hoody with 
printed logo 

Optional Printed logo 

Available from school 
supplier and second 
hand from pre-loved 
shop (dependent on 
donations) 

£19.99 - 25.00 
depending on 

size 

Training leggings Optional  No branding 

Available from school 
supplier, second hand 
pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and 
available from regular 
retailers. 

 



 

Plain black 
jogging bottoms  

Optional No branding 

Available from school 
supplier, second hand 
pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and 
available from regular 
retailers. 

 

Black swimming 
costume 

Required No branding 

Available from school 
supplier, second hand 
pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and 
available from regular 
retailers. 

 

Black swimming 
shorts 

Required No branding 

Available from school 
supplier, second hand 
pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and 
available from regular 
retailers. 

 

Black knee-high 
socks for ALL 
sports, indoors 
and outside, 
during the Autumn 
and Spring terms 

 

Required No branding 

Available from school 
supplier, second hand 
pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and 
available from regular 
retailers. 

 

White ankle socks 
for the summer 
sports, indoors 
and outside, 
during the 
Summer term 

 

Required No branding 

Available from school 
supplier, second hand 
pre-loved shop 
(dependent on 
donations) and 
available from regular 
retailers. 

 

Parents are responsible for ensuring their child brings their PE kit to school when needed.  

Pupils who are wearing skirts must also wear black tights except where notified in hot weather. 

Black ankle socks are permitted at this time. 

Trainers are not considered suitable footwear. High heels are not permitted; however, block 

heels of no more than 2cm can be worn. 

Skirts must be knee-length. 

Parents are responsible for ensuring their child brings their PE kit to school when needed.  

Jewellery  

Earrings - gold or silver studs should be small and discreet. Only one earring should be worn 

in each lobe. No piercings should be worn in any other part of the ear. Rings, necklaces and 

bracelets are not allowed. A normal wristwatch may be worn. 



 

Jewellery is the responsibility of the pupil and not the school. Lost or damaged items will not 

be refunded. All jewellery must be removed during practical lessons, including PE lessons and 

science experiments.  

Piercings 

These are restricted to one plain gold or silver stud in each ear lobe. Piercings for both sexes 

in other parts of the body are not permitted. For health and safety reasons, all piercings must 

be removed when participating in PE activities. We would ask parents that permitted piercings 

are carried out at a time that will allow healing, to ensure that they can be removed for PE 

activities. 

Nail Polish 

 Nail polish/decoration is not permitted in Years 7 – 11 including gels and shellac and /or nail 
extensions. Students will be asked to remove nail polish and / or nail extensions. 

Make Up 

Only minimal, natural looking make up is allowed. If it is obvious make up is being worn then 
students will be asked to remove it. 

Facial Hair 

Complete or partial shaving of eyebrows is not allowed. Beards, moustaches and stubble are 
a Sixth Form privilege only. 

HAIRSTYLES  

Hair should be neat and tidy. Extreme styles of fashion such as: varied lengths, spiking, 

undercuts, colouring (hair should not be unnaturally coloured), sculpting, excessive use of gels 

or waxes, close-cropped, shaved or shaved pattern styles are not permitted. Cut styles must 

be blended, not stepped. If parents are unsure about the acceptability of a hair style being 

considered by their child, they are encouraged to contact the Assistant Head of Pastoral Care 

to discuss. A student who arrives at school with an inappropriate hair style may be isolated 

from attending lessons, or school for a period of time. For health and safety reasons, hair that 

is shoulder length or longer should be tied back in practical lessons. Pupils with long hair must 

ensure that this does not impede their vision, cover their face or provide a health and safety 

risk. Long hair must be tied back during practical lessons, e.g. during PE.  

10. Labelling  

All pupils’ clothing and footwear is clearly labelled with their name.  

Any lost clothing is be taken to the lost property box in the admin centre. All lost property is 

retained for half a term and is disposed of if it is not collected within this time.  

11. Monitoring and review  

This policy is reviewed annually by the chair of governors and the headteacher. 


